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W.J. McCabe (Duluth) Chapter

Izaak Walton League of America

       P. O. Box 3063.    •   Duluth, MN 55803

May 27, 2020
Constance Cummins, Forest Supervisor
c/o Michael Jimenez, Project Leader

Superior National Forest
8901 Grand Avenue Place

Duluth, MN 55808

Comments-eastern-superior@usda.gov re: Lutsen Mountains Ski Area Expansion

Dear Constance Cummins,
I am writing to provide scoping comments for the Lutsen Mountains Ski Area Expansion project on behalf of the W. J. McCabe (Duluth) Chapter of the Izaak Walton League. Our chapter has long been an advocate for the improvement of the water quality, fish and wildlife habitat, public lands, and outdoor recreation values of northeastern Minnesota. 
We have closely followed and been involved with the effort to remove the Poplar River from impairment due to sediment issues caused in large part by the Lutsen Mountains Ski Area. We greatly appreciate the work that Lutsen Mountains, the Poplar River Management Board, and the local Soil and Watershed Conservation District have done to resolve this problem. We are also encouraged by the statement in the  Lutsen Mountains Master Plan that they are committed to avoid or mitigate any significant impacts identified by the environmental review for their expansion project.
While we recognize the importance of Lutsen Mountains Corporation to the North Shore economy and recreational skiing, we also recognize that ski hills often have profound negative impacts to watersheds. We are very concerned about protecting the water quality and recreation value of the Poplar River and adjacent watersheds; about losing public access for outdoor recreation to our National Forest lands; and about the impacts to wildlife habitat, forest cover and watershed quality due to the proposed expansion of Lutsen Mountains. We feel that all of these issues need to be carefully considered in the environmental review for this project.
More specifically, we request that the U.S. Forest Service consider the following before granting a Special Use Permit to expand the Lutsen Mountains Ski Area onto 550 acres of the Superior National Forest:
1. Provide a thorough description of the environmental quality and habitat value of the lands in question for fish and wildlife, vegetation and watershed protection, and the presence and use of the area by any unique, threatened or endangered species. We are especially concerned about the potential loss of climax community and old growth forest types that may exist on this site.
2. Document the current use of the land for outdoor recreation including hunting and fishing, hiking, backcountry skiing and scenic value. What public recreation values would be lost if this land is converted to private use and control?
3. Determine whether or not this expansion of the ski area can be completed without contributing to further sedimentation or other water quality impacts to the receiving watersheds. How will the loss of tree cover and increased snow load be mitigated? Is it true that there will be no additional impact to the Poplar River watershed?
4. The long-range plan for Lutsen Mountains has a goal of doubling their skiable terrain and visitor numbers. Do they have the infrastructure capacity to handle the added sewage and wastewater treatment that this increase in visitor numbers would create?
5. If the expansion can be completed without significant environmental impacts, and a special use permit is issued, then we would request that the U. S. Forest Service require Lutsen Mountains to provide an equivalent area of land to be added to the Superior National Forest to replace the public access, and the recreation and natural resource values that would be lost.

6. Due to the unique vertical topography and scenic quality of this land along the North Shore, and to the special opportunity that it provides for backcountry skiing, we feel that if development proceeds, that a compromise should be considered that would lease part of the land to Lutsen Mountains for their expansion, but also retain some of the land for public access for recreational skiers and hikers who currently use this area. Possibly this land could be specifically managed by the U. S. Forest Service as a backcountry ski area, if that can be done without significant environmental impact.
7. Consideration should also be given to the long-term viability of skiing at this location should the climate continue to warm and severely limit the number of days of skiable snow cover.
8. Finally, we would encourage the U. S. Forest Service to seek consultation with the Chippewa Bands who have treaty rights in this area. This project will result in the loss of a sizable tract of treaty area land that was available to the Bands to exercise their treaty rights for collecting maple sap and other natural resources. The unique location of this site along one of the highest points of the Sawtooth Mountains means that it may have other significant cultural values for Native Americans.
Thank you for considering our chapter’s comments on this project.
Sincerely, 
/Rich Staffon/
Rich Staffon, President

W. J. McCabe Chapter, IWLA

rcstaffon@msn.com  218-879-3186 h, 218-451-1415 c
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